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Casilla 1124,  Asunción,  Paraguay 

Beryl Baker bbakerparaguay@gmail.com
Dear Praying Friends,

 

Since last writing, the intermittent rain showers have ceased, hence the drought situation is very critical as everyone awaits the seasonal big downfalls.

 

Wendy Power, a nurse from Liverpool arrived mid-September and has since been trying to adapt to the extremes of temperature - 45C one day and 14C the next!   Fierce hot winds and clouds of fine dust are one of the more unpleasant aspects of Chaco life that greeted her.  Wendy speaks Spanish very well but Guarani and Enxet are going to be a challenge.

 

The annual Transchaco Rally kept patients away from the Clinic and I had the opportunity of showing Wendy some of the woods in the hope of seeing some wildlife and at the same time look for three of my cats that were missing. We discovered several dead cows and the huge skeleton of a capybara.  At the next water hole that still had some water we saw two live capybaras, a deer and many woodpeckers.  One of the missing cats turned up that evening but the next day Jeremiah discovered the rotting body of one of the others, which I found very distressing as I couldn't help him in his time of need.

 

Witchdoctor activity has robbed the life of a 28 year old man who was persuaded to drop his T.B. treatment which one of the Assistant Pastors of the Anglican church was supervising.  Another T.B. patient from the same area hopefully will take her medicines faithfully.  Her name is Estela Gaona and she has 7 children, the last one being just two months old.  Her husband has abandoned her.  We tried to make the hovel in which she and the children are living a little warmer and more waterproof.  The clothes and blankets brought by the last group of English and Irish volunteers arrived just at the right time to help this needy family.

 

An epidemic of influenza has taken the lives of quite a few Indians at La Palmera, Tempela, Lolaico Guasu, Sombrero Piri and El Estribo.  Aureliano and Severiano have themselves been very ill and as both their parents had died of the same thing they were very fearful and sad.  Their father was a witchdoctor and we pray that the eldest boy, Severiano, who is 18 and not yet a Christian will not take up the reins from his father.

 

The government ministry that is responsible for dealing with children and young people has taken 12 year old Emiliana and her 5 month old baby under their wings. Emiliana is an orphan and has no idea how to care for her baby.  Her Aunty, Dionicia, is staying with her and the baby, Juliana, in the church accommodation in Asuncion until they are given permission to return to the Chaco.

 

As I did a house visit to a sick lady in a more isolated part of Sombrero Piri, 7 year old Augustino Avalos came from the woods with his elderly grandmother Felipa Romero, with whom he lives.  His Indian mother died, his Paraguayan father has pushed off and Felipa was bemoaning the fact that they had no food.  Sadly, that is the plight of many Indians as they have been unable to produce anything in their gardens because of the lack of rain.

 

At Rio Verde the new church building is almost complete, and when it is finished, hopefully more people will join the very small congregation.

 

Norma Alvarez, the Health Promoter at Yatnata, Sombrero Piri, is still awaiting her government salary after signing a work contract over 7 months ago.  At  last Daniel Fernández, the Health Promoter at Napoxing, is receiving his promised wage after 13 years of struggling without any regular income. Liberato Cabañas, the Health Promoter at Palo Blanco, Sombrero Piri, has not regained his sight but he will continue to receive his salary, which is a great relief for him and his wife.   Eugenio Gómez, who recently lost his wife from terminal cancer, is being trained to work in place of Liberato.

 

Fermina Zavala from Makxawaya has just undergone major surgery which has left her with a colostomy. I pray she will be able to remain in Asuncion until a further op in 3-6 months to rejoin her intestines.  Thanks to the British firemen I have a good supply of colostomy bags to give her.

 

This month Victoria Gómez, aged 61 from Makthlawaiya, Dominga Ortiz, a 72 year old from La Palmera, and Juancito Dermot from 25 de Febrero, will receive cataract surgery.

 

Wilma Mesa, a young Paraguayan woman arrived at the Clinic after suddenly losing the use of her legs along with complete loss of sensation from her waist down.  Obviously she is very distressed and has gone to Asuncion.

 

May all these needy people know that God loves them and that Jesus is alive and can meet their every need as they come to trust him and know him in a personal way that transforms their lives.

Now all glory to God, who is able through his mighty power at work within us to accomplish infinitely more than we might ask or think.

Lots of love and prayers from a very ‘fluey’ Beryl.

Letter sent out by Julie Fagan 

19 Homewelland House, Leicester Rd, Market Harborough LE16 7BT.  

Tel: 01858 419988    faganjulie@yahoo.co.uk 


